LORDSHIP REC USERS’ FORUM

Next general LRUF meeting: 
Monday 20th July, 6.30pm 
@ the BWF Community Centre


Minutes of the Meeting - Monday 15th June 2009     
in the Broadwater Farm Community Centre

Present:  Su Jolly (BWF Centre); Brian Scott [minutes] (Friends of Graham Lee); Anne Gray (WGRA, Tree Trust); Ghazale Jamsheed (FLR, WGRA, Tree Trust); Ray Swain, Joan Curtis and Dave Morris [chaired] (all Friends of Lordship Rec); Martin Burrows (Back To Earth, and FLR); Felix Waterhouse (Back To Earth); Lori Sherman and Luisa Baker (both LBH Recreation Services); Peter Corley (FLR and Tree Trust)    Apologies: Nigel Roberts ( Lordship Rec Dog Club); Paul Ely and Michael Loughnane (both LBH Recreation Services), Daniel Mintz (ibikeride.com), Stephen Whittle (West Green Residents’ Association), Ruth Green (Friends of Lordship Rec), Helen Steel (FLR and Lordship Rec gardener), Irene Lee and Samantha Dalpra (both Friends of Graham Lee), Bernadette Riganti (LBH Neighbourhood Management), Michael Bury (BTCV)  

1.   Minutes of Last Meeting   The minutes of the last meeting held on 18th May 2009 were agreed to be a true record.

2.   New Playground   Work on the new playground appears to be progressing, so far, in accordance with the schedule. There were concerns raised regarding the security measures in place in the playground and Luisa said that she would follow this up with John Morris.

3.   Moselle River Restoration   Luisa reported that a meeting of the River Lea Water Programme Board had had to be cancelled due to a strike on the London Underground.  Halcrow consultants are still considering the possible use of hydro-dynamic separators (as reported at the last meeting) and continue to monitor the water quality in the Moselle river.  The separators, if installed, will remove debris from the water, but the problem of pollutants (mainly due to household and business misconnections) will remain and the water quality would not be good enough to permit paddling etc.  The Forum agreed that it is imperative that Thames Water starts to tackle the problem of misconnections immediately and decisively.

4.   Trees   A tree mapping exercise had recently been conducted and the resultant map was passed around the meeting.  This shows existing trees and where trees are expected to be planted and identifies areas where trees are to be removed.  Some trees are to be removed in order to reclaim sightlines, or to facilitate the route of the proposed bike track or because they were planted too close together, or because they will be on the route of the to-be-restored Moselle river and will need to be sacrificed as part of the project.  Overall there should be a one-third increase in the number of trees in the Rec despite the possible removals.   The Forum relunctantly agreed that some removals were inevitable, but should only be carried out for overriding and compelling reasons.

The design team had recommended removal of the avenue of mature trees leading up to the Higham Road entrance in order to improve the connectivity of the open space there.  It had been suggested that the trees 'split' that part of the park into two separate areas. Elsewhere in the south east field will be a new orchard and meadowland.  The general feeling of the Forum was that the trees did not dissect the park in the way described and offered very useful shade and biodiversity.  There were strong feelings against the proposal, including disbelief it had been only just been proposed. No-one could remember anyone ever making such a suggestion in the last 6-7 years of proposals to improve the Rec. It was commented that from the subjective point of view of an architect or planner commissioned to come up with a design for an ideal park, the suggestion might seem to make sense, but is not sufficient to justify cutting down useful and mature trees. An indicative vote was taken and no-one on the Forum was in favour of cutting down those 'south field' trees. It was also pointed out that, even if the proposal is in the planning application, there's no compulsion for it to go ahead.

The future of the Millenium Tree Circle, planted by local people 10 years ago, was once again discussed at some length.  It had been decided that the dramatic, unique and historic view from the Higham Road entrance across the borough to Alexandra Palace would be obstructed if the trees are allowed to grow further. The possible transfer of the tree circle has now been ‘on the agenda’ for two years and the Tree Trust still has concerns over the potential move and relocation. There were mixed views expressed. Alex Fraser, LBH Arboricultural and Allotments Manager, recently inspected the tree circle and reported that the trees appear to be healthy and should withstand removal.  He confirmed that the ground on which the tree circle stands is often waterlogged resulting in shallow rooting - there was a risk the trees could be blown over when fully mature.  Alex confirmed that the trees must be removed at the correct time of year, November or December and by a professional and experienced tree company, and a fully budgeted-for two-year aftercare programme put into place.  The council will bear the cost of any relocation and replace dead or damaged trees.  However, only £1,000 has so far been allocated in costings.  Luisa agreed to look into this.  Peter mentioned that the Pagan Federation had contributed towards the original planting of the tree circle and suggested that it be advised of the relocation proposal.  Su said that she would try and get in touch with someone from that organisation. It was proposed that, if the trees are relocated, this could be a positive opportunity to 're-dedicate' them - the best site for relocation also needs deciding. Luisa hoped this matter could be resolved once and for all.

It was agreed that a walkabout should take place next month in order to look at the overall tree situation in the Rec.

5.  Bike Track   Daniel recently carried out an extensive consultation on the proposed mixed-ability mixed-age bike track.  He submitted the report to the architects and as a result a revised design has now been drawn up by Phil of CBA which Daniel feels adequately addresses many of the ideas put forward, including nature conservation issues. The design has tried to save as much as possible of the nature conservation value of that area, and also discourages riding across the entrance into the playground. Peter suggested the design incorporate some form of fencing to keep bike track users from going off track into the woodland and possibly causing damage.  Luisa agreed to look into the feasibility of some sort of low barrier.

6.   Environmental Centre   The Stage D design plan has now been drawn up.  The Friends thought the revised design was very good, but still had concerns over three key aspects.

-  The first of these is in regard to the need for an external door to the public toilet so that there is an option for access when the EC is not staffed but other staffing are in the park. Martin responded that it is envisaged that the EC will be staffed 7 days a week and that he and the Council were not in favour of an external door to the toilet unless it could be overlooked for safety reasons. The current design couldn't ensure this. However he recognised the strong feelings in favour of this and there may be further discussion about the EC toilets generally.

-  The second concern is the need for a sink in the community room to enable users to wash up.  Martin said that the intention was for organisations in the EC to use the café for refreshments.  Dave responded that regular users of the community room including the Friends and Mothers and Toddlers Group wished to be independent and have refreshments etc without having to queue up or pay or get in the way, and there may be cafe access issues. Martin said the User Groups would have keys to the building. Luisa regarded it as a management issue and said that she would follow it up.

-  Thirdly, the Mothers and Toddlers Group has raised concerns over the area of decking between the Community Room and the grassed play area.  The Group feels that the necessity to traverse the decking poses a potential safety issue for any toddlers and it had expected the grassed play area to be accessed directly from the EC.  Martin said that since the EC building was slightly raised off the ground it may be difficult to provide access to the grassed play area without having to incorporate a few metres of decking in the design.

-  With regard to the general design of the building the Friends restated their position that all elements should be as robust and as vandalproof as is humanly possible. 

The next meeting of the design team is scheduled for 19th June.  Luisa, Helen, Martin and Dave have been invited to attend to put forward LBH/LRUF views.

7.   Regeneration Schedule    Luisa passed around copies of the latest draft monthly update for the LRUF on the progress of projects and issues designed to improve the Rec. She and Dave were working together to do these.

8.   Damage to Northern Boundary of Main Field   As discussed at the previous meeting there is an increasingly urgent need to secure the park’s northern boundary where access has been gained through a damaged hedge and rubbish has already been dumped in the rec.  At the previous meeting Michael had said that to shore up the gaps by restsoring the concrete slabs would cost £27,000.  Cheaper alternatives such as ‘chestnut fencing’ were estimated to cost between £3,500 and £5,000. Luisa explained that the reason for the inaction to date to secure the boundary was lack of funding within the Recreation Services for this repair and that the council was reluctant to transfer funding from other areas for this purpose.  Dave said the Council had no alternative but to carry out this repair as inaction would be unacceptable and lead to more damage and greater cost in the long run. The council has a responsibility to maintain and secure the boundaries and parameters of the park and therefore its not a matter of choice - the repair should be carried out as a matter of some urgency and importance. 

9.   Back to Earth Projects    Felix Waterhouse introduced himself to the Forum.  As reported at the previous meeting, he has been appointed by Back To Earth to further develop all kinds of volunteering and training during the regeneration of the Rec. At the moment he is focusing on the Community Kitchen, the Tottenham Food Co-op and BTE projects.
had 
Martin said that he had been told to hold off on the agreed gardening/landscaping project in the grounds of the BWF community centre until the future of the building is secure. Su said that a report on the future of the building is due to go to the Council Cabinet in July.  

10.  Staffing in Rec    Dave passed around copies of a letter written by the Friends on 14th June to John Morris, Assistant Director Recreation Services and copied to Paul Ely, in which they expressed concerns related to the implementation of new 'parkforce' changes to staffing arrangements in the Rec.  Despite more staffing, which is to be welcomed, there seems to be a reliance on agency staffing (with problems of less able and experienced workers, and an increase in staff turnover), and a downgrading of the role of the gardeners who've transformed the on-site management of the Rec over the last 2 years.  The Friends view is that both Helen and Nick have vast experience of activities and projects in the Rec and have proved to be highly valued and committed members of staff and their involvement should be increased not reduced otherwise it would have a detrimental effect on the park and relations with user groups.  There was further concern that the changes were being imposed unilaterally without discussion with the key partners.

The Friends proposed four positive courses of action: discussions with the relevant groups and officers before new staffing plans are agreed; the gardeners' role to be recognised and extended; the staffing to be an integrated collective unit; and joint walkabouts between the Friends and any new staff.

The meeting agreed to support the Friends' proposals. Su abstained but added that the BWFCC valued the gardeners work. Luisa and Lori had had to leave the meeting earlier on. 

11.  Greater Community Involvement in Rec Projects    Dave reported that Lori Sherman has been employed for a 3 month period to improve the 'audience development' / community involvement strategy for projects in the Rec and for the regeneration process as a whole. She is committed to building on the successes so far (eg the LRUF as the stakeholder forum, and the Friends as the general park users organisation) with an expansion of involvement of key community organisations and sections of the local communities, and general community engagement and liaison. 

12.  Funding   Emma Harrington is currently working ( for a 3 month period) on ways to raise the required match funding to secure the HLF money. Joan reported that the Friends have raised £11,500 to renovate the island on the lake. BTCV will carry out the work. There was a brief reference to the £400,000 allocated a couple of years back for the projects in the Rec, and how much had been spent and how much of it was being retained for use as match funding.

13.  Wildlife and Nature Conservation Issues   The new Lordship Rec Wildlife and Nature Conservation Focus Group (as mentioned at previous meetings) carried out its first site visit on 21st May and has now made its first report.  The group is convened by BTCV and includes representatives from the Friends, Haringey Tree Trust and the Conservation Department of the council.  The group’s function is to assess, monitor and enhance all aspects and areas of wildlife and nature conservation in the Rec, including how contractors work and how their practices impact on wildlife in the park.

In its report the group recommends that the Rec be upgraded to the status of a Borough Grade 2 site of Importance for Nature Conservation - which the borough's conservation officer considers is achievable with some careful thought and practical steps to improve biodiversity etc. This goal seems to have been positively noted by the regeneration team as a whole.

An environmental survey and also a bat and reptile survey in the Rec are planned for the near future. Joan promised to contact Luisa about the need for a separate but related survey of the lake area as a precondition of the planned works there.

14.  City Farm   As a result of consultation with various stakeholders and the LRUF the City Farm drawings at Stage D have been modified reducing the overall building footprint and enclosed areas of the farm and height/design of fence-line.

Martin said that the original business plan would now be broken down and updated in line with the modified Stage D plans.  A proper business management plan will now  be drawn up and the farm is to be managed in concert with other facilities.  Management will be by B2E in partnership with Recreation Services.  The Friends could be invited on to the Steering Committee, but not on to the Management Committee since this is apparently prohibited by Charities Law. A Business Management Plan is being developed, hopefully before the end of July, so that it can be discussed prior to its submission for the September bid and during the planning application process. 

It was felt that LRUF input and community ownership of the project (and other projects in the Rec) was essential to their long term sustainability and success.
.
15.  Lordship Rec Community Festival 09   The next meeting of the Festival Planning Committee (open to all) is due to held on 29th June and the event was attracting a lot of interest. Lori (Council depts) and Felix (community groups) have committed to trying to get as many organisations and bodies to become engaged in the activities and planning for the event. The festival is a key annual stepping stone for ever-greater community involvement and partnership working.

16.  Next Meeting    The next LRUF general meeting will be held on Monday 20th July 2009 at 6.30pm in the Broadwater Farm Community Centre.

